Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

March 10, 2005 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes

The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session in the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on March 10, 2005

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Alice Mabe, Councilman Henry Blythe, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson, and Town Attorney Bobby Griffin.

Absent:
Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton.

Visitors:
Robin Underwood and Chief Don Gaddy. 

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of March 10, 2005 to order at 7:36 p.m.   

1.
Opening 
· Councilwoman Critz provided the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments 

· The council heard comments from:

· Mr. Bill Howey – Pleasant Grove Road

· Mr. Charles Bowden – 6409 Pleasant Grove Road

· Ms. Sharon Carter – Waxhaw Highway

· Mr. Bill Price  - 3820 Potters Road South 

3.
Approval of the Minutes from February 10, 2005  

· Councilwoman Critz thanked Town Clerk Vicky Brooks for doing an excellent job on the minutes; this was a long meeting, which is more of a challenge than most meetings.  

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to accept the February 10, 2005 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

4.
Tax Collector’s Report

· Libby Andrews-Henson began with the 1999 tax report, which showed no additional collections in February.  Total tax collected is $25,485.46 with a balance due of $233.96 on 15 properties.  A list of the 1999 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2000 tax report showed no additional collections in February.  Total tax collected is $34,100.20 with a balance due of $321.03 on 26 properties.   A list of the 2000 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2001 tax report showed no additional collections in February.  Total tax collected is $36,342.44 with a balance due of $349.74 on 33 properties.  A list of the 2001 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.    
· The 2002 tax report showed no additional collections.  Total tax collected is $36,013.17 with a balance due of $963.56 on 58 properties.  A list of the 2002 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2003 annexation tax report showed additional collections in February of $17.07 of which .04 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $17.03.  Total tax collected is $620.99 with a balance due of $339.76 on 76 properties.  A list of the 2003 annexation property taxes unpaid is attached to the report. 
· The 2003 tax report showed additional collections in February of $22.09 of which $6.77 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $15.32.  Total tax collected is $34,067.71 with a balance due of $775.85 on 51 properties.   A list of the 2003 property taxes unpaid is attached to the report.
· The 2004 tax report showed additional collections in February of $590.80 of which $9.59 was late fees leaving the actual tax collected $581.21.  Total tax collected is $38,270.45 with a balance due of $5,035.55 on 267 properties.
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the tax collector’s report and Councilwoman Mabe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

· Libby Andrews-Henson reported that there were four duplicate refunds in the amount of $210.93.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the list of duplicate refunds were included in the agenda packet.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the duplicate refunds in the amount of $210.93 and Councilwoman Critz seconded.   The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Mabe, and Neill 

Nays: None

5.
Finance Officer’s Report
· Mayor Becker reported that the largest revenue was the quarterly franchise payment from Time Warner.  The spread sheets show that the town is well within budget on all expenditures and on target with the revenues.  Mayor Becker commented that there has been a jump in interest income; the account at Trinity bank was upgraded as of December 31, 2004, which netted the town approximately $300 a month in additional interest.  Mayor Becker informed the council that a different form was submitted this month for the sales tax distribution; this one is off of the Department of Revenue website.    
· Councilwoman Mabe made a motion to approve last month’s finance report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

6.
Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department – Chief Gaddy
· Chief Don Gaddy asked that the town council give the fire department a resolution supporting a fire tax in order for them to present it to the Union County Commissioners; this was asked for (and approved by the Town Council) two years ago at a rate of 2.6 cents, but was not approved by the Union County Commissioners.  Chief Gaddy explained that the fire department currently has a fire fee, which means that anybody that owns a house no matter what the cost is pays the same thing.  A person with a million dollar house pays the same thing as the person in a forty foot long trailer, which does not seem very fair but it is the only avenue for collecting revenue right now.  The fire department has not been able to determine at this time exactly what their tax base will be, because they have not been able to get the information from the tax department; 2.6 cents would have done it two years ago and should do it now.  Mayor Becker asked what the average flat fee for a regular single family home was in the Springs district right now.  Chief Gaddy responded that it will run between $37.00 and $40.00; the fire fee would be set by the county commissioners.  Councilwoman Critz asked if the philosophy is that it would take more manpower to handle the larger fires for larger properties.  Chief Gaddy explained that one of the things that it does is the way the legislation is right now the fire department can’t pay anybody to be at the station on a part time basis; a fire tax would hopefully see the fire departments way clear to put somebody in the station all the time or at least during the day when everybody is at work and cannot respond.  Mayor Becker said that that is not so much a question of the amount than a question of the statutory quirk.  Chief Gaddy responded that they ran 557 calls last year which divided by 365 days that’s more than one a day; last Monday six calls were run, so it comes in spurts.  Councilman Blythe asked if the tax base would be the geographic fire district which is outside of Mineral Springs in many cases that would be approved by the county.   Chief Gaddy replied that the county had asked last time that the municipalities that were within the Springs fire district basically buy into it.  Councilman Countryman asked if the county established the rate.  Chief Gaddy agreed.  Mayor Becker asked if the fire department would submit their budget to the county the same way that they do now.  Chief Gaddy noted that the fire department is currently allowed to go up to $50.00 per household, but they have always kept the fees down, because his firefighters have to pay the same fee that everybody else does, and if the money is not needed than “don’t get it”, which is his philosophy.    Mayor Becker noted that the resolution in the agenda packet was sort of cobbled together as a draft by Vicky Brooks and the one that is a loose sheet of paper is the actual one approved approximately two years ago.  Ms. Brooks clarified that it was March 28, 2003.   Mayor Becker noted that the council would basically be renewing the resolution signed two years ago, which doesn’t mean it will happen because the county commissioners could require a referendum or they could shoot it down altogether.    Councilwoman Critz made a motion that we adopt the resolution and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 



Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· The resolution is as follows:

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS 

RESOLUTION OF SUPPORT FOR

 MINERAL SPRING VOLUNTEER FIRE DEPARTMENT’S

 CONVERSION TO A FIRE SERVICE DISTRICT

 UNDER G.S. 153A-300

R-2005-02

WHEREAS, the County of Union is considering fire funding under G.S. 153 to replace the current Fire Fee District Program that has a maximum $50.00 fee; and

WHEREAS, under the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire-Rescue Department’s current budget and the districts estimated taxable property value and with the inclusion of sales tax distribution, the tax rate is estimated at 2.6 cents per $100.00 valuation; and

WHEREAS, establishment of this Fire Service District allows the taxpayers in the Town of Mineral Springs to receive fire service paid for by their own tax dollars; and

WHEREAS, the moneys collected for Fire Service District under G.S. 153A-300 will be used to provide fire service within the Fire Service District and will not be reallocated to another county fund or program.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT the Town of Mineral Springs supports the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire-Rescue Department’s initiative to convert from a Fire Fee District to its own Fire Service District under G.S. 153A-300 et seq.

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED THAT this district encompasses the entire Mineral Springs Fire District, consisting of both Stations #15 and #16
 and is separate and apart from other Fire Districts.



ADOPTED this 10th day of March, 2005.




________________________________

Mayor Frederick Becker III

Attest: 

____________________________________

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

· Chief Gaddy had a prepared statement that included the following highlights: Chief Gaddy has found through reading the minutes for the last several meetings on the town’s website very bothersome as the Chief of the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department as it appears that a Mineral Springs citizen has problems with the fire department.  This citizen has implied that the fire department is not trust worthy when it comes to handling money; Chief Gaddy noted that the fire department utilizes the services of an accountant to handle all monetary transactions, overseeing the budget, and the fire department must stand ready to submit to an audit at anytime the county deems it necessary.  A budget is submitted to the Union County Commissioners each year prior to the fire fee being set for the area, where all capital purchases must be justified prior to the budget being approved.  The fire department conforms to all the requirements of the Federal Government and the State of North Carolina for their grants.  Volunteers work at the fire department for no pay, it in fact costs each one of them every time they show up on a call, but yet they still come to help their neighbors at all hours of the night.  Volunteers are at the fire department for training and checking/cleaning equipment and trucks. “These people are special and no one should cast any aspersions on them.  I have been associated with a lot of people in my life and my firefighters and first responders are the best group of people I have ever dealt with.  They really, really care about the people they help and they care about each other.  I have never stood still for people to bad mouth them and I’m not starting now”. Chief Gaddy said.  Another area of concern was the “support” truck being driven on the weekends.  The purpose of this unit is a quick response unit for medical calls as well as being a utility vehicle for the department.  At certain periods due to firefighters being at work and/or taking training out of town then they need to be make sure that a unit will get on the scene as quickly as possible, therefore with the approval of the Board of Directors and the Chief this unit may be driven by someone for that period of time to help assure that someone gets to the scene quickly.  This truck is also used to pick up supplies or any other purpose it is suited for by the fire department.  When the truck is parked at a church the person driving is has a pager with him and can respond from church.  In addressing the fire department helping traffic at Chief Gaddy’s mother-in-law’s funeral, he replied that volunteers did this out of respect for the chief’s wife who has put in untold hours helping at the department and out of respect for her mother, a woman that would come help at the bar-b-que’s even after she couldn’t stand up.  “This woman prayed for my firefighters and first responders every day. She held these people in the highest regard and they in turn wanted to show their respect to her”, Chief Gaddy said.  This was not the first and will not be the last funeral that the fire department will participate in.    Chief Gaddy noted that everyone is entitled to any answers they want from the fire department, which can be done by asking the question of one of the board members or Chief Gaddy.  Board meetings are open to anyone and are held at 7:30 p.m. on the first Monday of each month.  Chief Gaddy also commented that officers of the fire department can sign documents, the chief being an officer; though no one can sign anything unless it is approved by the Board of Directors. Councilwoman Neill commented that she found it disturbing that anyone would criticize the fire department when these men and women are risking their lives, dropping everything that they are doing at that moment and they do it for absolutely free and to have anyone criticize the fire department/its function/the way they conduct their business; “it is sad”.  Councilwoman Neill further commented that she was very happy that Chief Gaddy spoke and explained the functions of the fire department, but regretted the circumstances under which it happened.  Mayor Becker added that the fire department does a good job for us and the town appropriates funds for the fire department each year; over the past years the town council has been appropriating $6,500 a year out of the town’s budget as a support grant to the fire department, which is a very small portion of their operating budget. Councilwoman Neill noted that the fire department’s function is completely separate from the town; the public is welcome to attend their meetings to speak or criticize.   

 7.
Open Space Protection Collaborative – Robin Underwood
· Ms. Robin Underwood explained that she was here to tell the council about a resource that was out there.  Ms. Underwood works with the Catawba Lands Conservancy which is the local land trust.   A land trust works in partnership with landowners who choose to voluntarily preserve their land by extinguishing development rights on it.  Ms. Underwood is working on a two and a half year project that’s funded by the Knight Foundation, which has approached several local land trusts and said that money now needs to be allocated for the environment, because that’s one of the most important criteria with the high rate of growth.  Land trusts are the best way to address this issue; there are resources out there via tax incentives (federal income tax deduction, a state tax credit, possible property tax reduction and huge estate tax benefits).  Open Space Protection Collaborative provides continuing education courses for attorneys, accountants, and investment advisors to increase the level of expertise available to landowners.  A lot of information is available on their website at openspaceprotection.org.  Consultations are done directly with landowners or their advisors, or both.  Mayor Becker asked if Open Space Protection Collaborative was sort of an information clearing house.  Ms. Underwood responded that they were for the landowners or advisors; there are six partners in the collaboration serving a twenty-five county region.  Councilwoman Critz suggested that Ms. Underwood attend the April 14th presentation that Councilwoman Critz will do about the Urban Open Space Design Studio, which is also funded by the Knight Foundation.  Councilwoman Critz is hoping to have a huge turnout of community people and would be glad to introduce Ms. Underwood and have her available to connect with landowners.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the Mineral Springs town council has made it a priority to support the Conservancy movement and is a continuing corporate sponsor at the $1,000 level to the Catawba Lands Conservancy.  Mayor Becker also pointed out that several emails have been received from members of the public thanking the town for doing that and asked Ms. Underwood what else the town could do to help.  Ms. Underwood commented that she thought it was just knowing that the resource is there, so just keep your eyes and ears open.               
8.
Board of Adjustment Appointments

· Mayor Becker commented that there are two vacancies on the Board of Adjustment and the applications were in the agenda packet.  Three of the four applicants were in attendance at the meeting.  Mayor Becker opened the floor to the council on how they wanted to handle hearing from the applicants.  Councilwoman Neill suggested that the applicants just introduce themselves first.  Councilwoman Critz informed the council that Jimmy Critz was not able to come to the meeting and was officially withdrawing his name from consideration for the appointment to the Board of Adjustment because he has already served and hoped that the council could offer the opportunity to people who are not involved that showed an interest to do so.   Mayor Becker thanked Mr. Critz for his service.  Mayor Becker offered that the Board of Adjustment meets infrequently (has only heard two variances since inception) and it is a quasi-judicial board with binding decisions that cannot be overruled by the council; the only recourse if you don’t like a decision as a landowner/commissioner/council is the courts.    Current members received some training through Centralina Council of Government when the board was first assembled.  Mayor Becker commented that it might behoove this council to see about getting some refreshers for the existing members and get the newcomers up to speed on what the procedures are in Board of Adjustment matters.  This is a very important obligation that town is grateful to those that have served and those that are applying.  Councilwoman Critz agreed with Councilwoman Neill in that she would like to hear from each applicant.     
· Sharon Carter commented that she applied for the Board of Adjustment because she is trying to learn as much as she can about the operation of a town.  Ms. Carter thinks that the Board of Adjustment is a power safety cord kind of thing that creates a balance of power, which is a good thing.  “I am a very fair person who feels that everyone should have a chance to be heard, but everything in good taste and at appropriate times, and I think that the Board of Adjustment and the Planning Board both all speak to that, I think citizens are allowed to come before them and present their concerns of their property and I think that’s very fair”, Ms. Carter said.  Mayor Becker commented that Ms. Carter had been serving on the planning board for close to a year.
· Janet Ridings offered that she had been in the community for about nine years on Helen Drive.  Ms. Ridings came from a small community in Massachusetts and very much enjoys being in a small town; it gives you a little more peace of mind.  Ms. Ridings commented that she would like to learn more about the town and become more involved though she had never been involved in any type of government.  Ms. Ridings works at a paving company in Monroe which is a one person office, and she has a couple of hobbies.  “I would like to become more involved in the community and give people a fair voice about their concerns or whatever they have tried to accomplish.  We would all like to move up and move on and get things done and I would like to have a help in that process”, Ms. Ridings said.
· Marty Connell commented that he had been in the community for a short time, but had grown up in Indian Trail.  After college, Mr. Connell spent 10 years in Mecklenburg County and then began searching for the kind of place he had grown up in to bring his family to.   Mr. Connell contacted Mayor Becker through an email a few years back asking what does this community believe in and what do they want to do.  Mr. Connell heard over and over again that it was the small town feeling that the town wanted to keep; not against growth, but smart about it, and not bursting at the seams like he has seen in Indian Trail.  Thus, when Mr. Connell moved to Mineral Springs he wanted to get involved in some way to help maintain that feeling and while the Board of Adjustment does not meet often he would like to be a part of helping to look at appeals when it comes to zoning as to what is best for the town.  Mr. Connell noted that he was not anti-growth or pro-growth; he is more about controlled growth.  “I just wanted to try to get involved and see what I could possibly bring to the rest of this community to help keep this community the way they wanted it to be when it was established a few years ago”, Mr. Connell said.     
· Councilman Blythe asked if Ms. Carter still served on planning board.  Mayor Becker responded with a yes.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she appreciated Ms. Carter’s service on the planning board; however, this is an opportunity for the town to involve additional people and for that reason Councilwoman Critz recommended that the council appoint Ms. Ridings and Mr. Connell in order to expand community involvement.  There was a consensus of the council to follow this recommendation.  Councilman Blythe made a motion that the town appoints Janet M. Ridings and Marty Connell as the two vacant spots on the Board of Adjustment and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· Councilwoman Critz suggested that the newcomers make it a goal to attend as many planning board/town council meetings as possible, and to seek out continuing education opportunities in the county.    
9.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz commented that she had received an email from David Walters who is the head of the Architectural and Urban Design at UNC Charlotte; Mr. Walters confirmed that Mineral Springs will be their senior project for the fall.  

· Mayor Becker announced that Mr. Maurice Ewing of Union County Partners for Progress informed him that he would be presenting the County Commissioners a proposed incentive package to offer Parkdale and suggested that available town council members attend the March 14th Union County Commissioners meeting in support of  the commissioners awarding the incentive package.  Councilman Blythe suggested that the council send an email to the County Commissioners asking for their support.   

· Councilwoman Neill commented that Mayor Becker had forwarded her an email from a resident on Billy Howey Road who had a compliant about speeding along that road.  Councilwoman Neill contacted the Sheriff’s Department to ask if they would send out some deputies to set up radar; Lieutenant Williams contacted Councilwoman Neill to follow-up and informed her that in just a few days they had given out over ten speeding tickets on Billy Howey Road.  Councilwoman Neill commented that she was happy that the Sheriff’s Department had responded so quickly.  Councilman Countryman noted that the sheriffs department also conducted a license check at Pleasant Grove Campground.     

10.
Adjournment

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to adjourn the meeting and Councilman Blythe seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Blythe, Countryman, Critz, Mabe, and Neill

Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:41 p.m.

· The next scheduled meeting is on April 14, 2005 at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department at 6:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted by:

_______________________________

__________________________



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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